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Ladies and Gentlemen,

It is a pleasure to welcome you to the second macroprudential policy and
research conference of our annual series.

Macroprudential policy emerged from the crisis as a new tool to deal with
systemic risk in the financial sector. Recognition that microsupervision of
individual institutions was not sufficient to ensure financial stability led
to the emergence of a new policy area. A new authority was needed to be
accountable and responsible for monitoring and preventing the build-up of
endogenous systemic risk in the financial sector.

As many other crises, the recent one had its origins in excessive leverage
and excessive credit or debt creation in the financial system as a whole.
This was partly due to the fast growing activities and entities outside the
regulated financial sectors.

These excessive imbalances were not considered a risk by the economic
thinking of the time. The efficient market hypothesis dominated, conflating
allocative efficiency with information processing efficiency. In the
prevalent macro models, the financial sector was absent, considered to have a
remote effect on the real economic activity. In these model frameworks,
macroeconomic fluctuations resulted mostly from technological or productivity
shocks or from monetary policy unexpected measures. The economy was supposed
to be mostly self-correcting and move quickly towards its steady state. No
defaults of any agent were possible. Thus, excessive debt could not be a
problem. As many wrote, for any debtor there was a creditor and so debt was a
non-event at the macro level. This ignored the fact that banks create money
by extending credit ex nihilo within the limits of their capital ratio. A
loan, with its inherent risk, creates a deposit which is money. In fact, not
all deposits originate from previous savings that the system only
intermediates.

As credit expanded and assets grew, the share of the financial sector in
total GDP increased exponentially. Another indicator of that expansion, are
the profits from the U.S. domestic financial sector that exploded from 8% of
the non-financial corporations profits at the beginning of the 1980’s, to a
peak of 68% in 2003 and has hovered around 30% in the past few years.[1] This
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increase was the product of two developments: increased leverage in the
banking sector and the expansion of shadow banking.

The expansion of the financial sector was not enabled by savings invested in
the capital of financial institutions but by a redefinition of risk capital
and its endorsement by regulators. To quote a known specialist in risk
management, Aaron Brown, “Who paid for all this growth? Did people suddenly
start saving more or taking money that had been other places and giving it to
Wall Street? No and no… It was quants who created the money to pay for the
party …We did it by redefining the basis of value from cash or gold in the
vault to risk equations… Quants know how to create true capital, and you
don’t need a printing press or sovereign powers. The keys are derivatives and
securitization”.[2]

On the eve of the crisis, some significant European banks had a leverage
ratio (equity over total assets) of just 1.5% while capital ratios were well
above the regulatory minimum of 8%. The “magic” of internal models to
calculate risk weights in regulatory capital explains the difference,
although the low leverage ratio meant that a mere loss of 2% in assets would
wipe out the banks’ capital.

The second development underlying the expansion of finance relates to the
rapid growth of the shadow banking sector. In the euro area, financial sector
indebtedness in 2007 roughly amounted to euro area GDP and represented half
of total debt across all other sectors.[3] The non-bank, non-insurance
financial sector in 2007 accounted for overall €17 trillion in the euro area,
which has now further risen to €31 trillion.[4]

An appropriate concept of shadow banking conflates entities and activities
involved in a vast array of services related to securitisation, repurchase
agreements (repos) and securities financing transactions (SFTs), as well as
OTC derivatives. The latter allow for risk transformation and exchange via
swaps, comprising credit default swaps, interest rate or forex swaps. Several
of these activities can be conducted either by regulated banks or by non-
regulated institutions. Two aspects make these activities relevant: first,
they contribute to the creation of a credit system based on secured short-
term market funding; second, these new liquidity instruments are akin to
money but are not counted in the usual monetary aggregates. [5]

These two features – the emergence of a new market credit system and the
significance of forms of money not viewed as such – is what justifies the
“shadow banking” designation.[6]

The origins of this new credit system relate to the emergence of very
sizeable cash pools that could not find safety in banks’ insured deposits and
were in search of safer forms of placing that cash in the short term.[7]

Securitisation, with tranches and enhanced ratings, repurchase agreements
(repos) creating inside liquidity as well as risk transformation and exchange
via OTC derivatives were the three main instruments created to place these
“safer” private short term assets.

The crisis came when crashing housing prices raised doubts about
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securitisations and when chains of inside liquidity created by repos with re-
hypothecation and re-use of the same securities[8] collapsed with rising
haircuts and resulting illiquid markets. That is why Gary Gorton
characterises the 2007/2008 financial crisis as a “run on repo”.

We live now in a collaterised financial system where unsecured interbank
transactions have been continuously declining.[9] The increased demand for
safe assets and the relative shortage of official sector safe assets were
responsible for the attempt to create private “safer” assets whose value
proved to be illusory at the first stressful situation. This shortage of safe
assets facing a huge demand is one of the important causes behind the very
low levels of government bonds yields. These low rates are in fact lower than
real rates of return of capital invested by non-financial firms pointing out
that any concept of natural rate of interest cannot simply be a result of the
marginal productivity of real capital as Wicksell and other neo-classical
economists believed. Ricardo Caballero and co-authors introduced the concept
of a “safety trap” [10] to illustrate that a shortage of safe assets has
emerged in advanced economies giving rise to the phenomenon of potential
currency wars in the international economy.[11]

Jeremy Stein and Gary Gorton have insisted on a dimension of macroprudential
policy associated with the use of sizeable Central Banks balance sheets,
beyond the cyclical reasons justifying such a policy, in order to influence,
(via open market operations and reverse repos), the supply of safe assets and
maintain the quality of collateral that the financial system requires.[12]

According to them, this policy of permanently keeping significant Central
Bank balance sheets would discourage the expansion of private short-term
“safer” liabilities. This move from private to “manufactured” short-term
“safer” liabilities would have a positive effect on financial stability. I
will not dwell on the merits of such a proposal. I just wanted to draw
attention for the broad dimensions of financial stability concerns associated
to the crisis and highlight the complementarities between monetary and
macroprudential policy. Macroprudential policy is indeed essential to
complement monetary policy as the business and financial cycles are not
always synchronised. This is even more the case in a monetary union where
vulnerabilities identified in each country can be addressed with
macroprudential policy, allowing for the appropriate heterogeneity, while
countries remain subject to a single monetary policy.

However, the most commonly used concept of macroprudential policy does not
refer to the management of collateral quality but rather to the use of
financial regulation to ensure the resilience of the system and to smooth the
financial cycle which implies that the policy has to be actively pre-emptive.

To deal with the risks created by shadow banking activities or market-based
finance new statistical definitions and adjusted reporting requirements are
needed to include the quasi-money services provided by shadow banking in
monetary statistics as well as to record changes in risk exposures generated
by OTC derivatives in flow-of-funds statistics.[13] Without this reporting,
which should also include the flow of collateral among types of agents, a
comprehensive risk assessment for the system as a whole, identifying the
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ultimate bearers of risk, is not possible.[14] In Europe, the Securities
Financing Transactions Regulation (SFTR) and European Market Infrastructure
Regulation (EMIR) are first steps in that direction.

Data coverage alone is however not enough: regulation of the non-bank sector
activities also remains insufficient.

Let me therefore turn to my second topic, the regulatory reform agenda.

The regulatory reform agenda – a concerted ongoing
effort towards a more stable financial system
Since the crisis, we have made sizeable progress towards a comprehensive
regulatory overhaul at the international level. This regulatory reform was
conceived from a macroprudential perspective which is important to underline
as regulation that designs a robust financial system is the first and
fundamental step in macroprudential policy. Much work has focused on making
banks safer by bolstering their capital and introducing regulatory liquidity
ratios. Importantly, a Leverage Ratio (LR) was introduced to put an ultimate
break on the expansion of the sector, although calibrated at 3% it still
allows total assets to be 33 times Tier 1 capital.

Reforms were also introduced to deal with shadow banking activities and some
non-bank institutions. Although insufficient in some areas, they have
contained the inherent risks of this sector. Broker-dealers in the U.S. have
become more strongly encapsulated into banking structures. While this was
always the case in Europe, stricter requirements for certain capital market
activities, like market making and trading in derivatives and repos, embedded
in the CRR/CRD IV, EMIR and SFTR, have contributed to constrain some
investment banking activities.

The lessons from the crisis led to the collapse of securitisation activity.
This has reduced assets of euro area-based financial vehicle corporations
involved in securitisations, which shrank by almost a third to EUR 1.8
trillion over that period. In 2016 euro area ABS issuance stood at around 250
billion EUR, compared to more than 1 trillion EUR in 2008.[15] In Europe,
where securitisations based on European assets showed quite low default
rates, we are trying to revive simple and transparent securitisations.

There have also been important regulatory changes in the area of OTC
derivatives.

First, data on OTC derivative transactions are now being collected via trade
repositories. These data fill an important gap, and provide public
authorities with information for the analysis of systemic risk. Yet, data
quality needs to be improved so that the full benefits can be reaped.

Second, central clearing of certain derivative contracts, most prominently
interest rate swaps, has become mandatory. In Europe, this obligation
currently applies to major dealers and large banks, and is in the process of
being rolled out to the rest of the financial sector. Unfortunately, the
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requirement applies only to new contracts. Joint work of the ECB and ESRB has
shown that there is still a large outstanding stock of non-cleared bilateral
exposures.[16]

Third, all standardised derivatives were supposed to trade on regulated
trading platforms “where appropriate”.[17] This would increase transparency
and bring competition into a market that is heavily dominated by a small set
of very large dealers able to exert considerable market power. Progress in
this direction has been very slow and trading on regulated trading platforms
remains to be implemented in Europe under MiFID 2.

While the overall progress in making derivative markets safer has been quite
notable, additional work needs to be done.

One area that still lacks reform concerns re-hypothecation and re-use of
collateral. The recent reports by the Financial Stability Board are in my
view not sufficiently far-reaching,[18] and initiatives on the international
level to limit collateral velocity have largely stalled. We need to take up
this agenda again, even if not easy in the current environment. Indeed, the
trend seems to go in the opposite direction. There is a push to exclude repos
from the Leverage Ratio calculation underway that not only weakens the
standard but also eliminates the only brake to banks’ capacity to the
unconstrained creation of inside liquidity.

Another insufficiency concerns the narrow scope of regulating initial margins
for repos and SFTs that apply only to non-centrally cleared operations and
exclude transactions based on government debt.[19]

Notwithstanding this, and in spite of the still pending finalisation of the
Basel III standard, we have to recognise that the implemented regulatory
reforms made our financial system more robust and stable.

Let me now venture into brief considerations about the design of our monetary
and financial systems from the perspective of the issuance and use of short-
term debt as quasi-money. Douglas Diamond stated that “Financial crises are
everywhere and always about short term debt”.[20] I illustrated already how
this was entirely the case in the recent crisis. The resulting question is
whether this monetary dimension of widespread use of private issued short-
term debt should be recognised and regulated in ways akin to regulation
historically applied to banks as issuers of deposits. It took a long time
until, after a fierce debate among economists, banks deposits started to be
accounted for as money. Likewise, it is not by chance that money market funds
units are included in the M3 monetary aggregate. If the unconstrained
creation of private short-term debt has been at the origin of financial
crises, one should not be surprised that deeper reform proposals emerged to
deal with the problem.

Two authors have recently addressed the issue of money and quasi-money
creation by private institutions, coming up with bold and controversial
proposals that might never be considered in practice. This might be the case,
even if both proposals are more reasonable than the justly discarded proposal
of narrow banking, in spite of the recent re-emergence of the issue and
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support by well-known authors.[21]

The first proposal is the one of Morgan Ricks, described in his recent book
“The Money Problem”.[22] It is inspired by the introduction of deposit
insurance after the Great Depression whereby, in exchange for a fee, deposits
in regulated banks were guaranteed. That reform fully recognised the monetary
nature of retail deposits and stabilised the banking sector. The new idea
could be to extend such a concept to all other forms of short-term debt
against higher fees. The author reveals a greater ambition to completely
overhaul the system by proposing to limit the issuance of short-term debt to
specially regulated financial institutions that could only hold as assets,
loans and good bonds of any maturity. The whole book is an intellectual tour
de force with a cogent description of the new system with the promise to end
financial crises stemming from the “alchemy” of money and finance that
multiplies the creation of liquidity to unstable limits.

The proposal could be however reduced to a much less ambitious scheme of
extended insurance similar to the one existing for deposits to other forms of
quasi-money short-term debt instruments. From a different perspective, a
proposal to ensure liquidity to short-term debt is presented by the former
Bank of England governor Mervyn King in his book precisely titled “The
Alchemy of Money”.[23] Instead of a scheme akin to deposit insurance, he
proposes that all financial firms would be required to report all assets that
are funded through short-term liabilities to the monetary authority and
negotiate an asset-specific haircut. In the case of a liquidity emergency,
the central bank would apply this haircut and provide liquidity against the
underlying assets without any further conditions. Effectively, outside
liquidity would step in whenever inside liquidity would fail. The ex-ante
commitment, including the negotiation of haircuts, would in principle curb
creditors’ incentives to rely heavily on short-term liabilities in the first
place. This proposal remains however quite controversial, not least due to
the possibility of significant losses for the central bank and the
impracticalities surrounding its implementation.

Both books provide a deep understanding of potential crises in our heavily
collateralised financial system with abundant short term debt and constitute
commendable attempts to confront and address deep seated problems of our
socio-economic organisation.[24] However, in the end, in spite of the
experience of both authors, their proposals seem too complex to be within the
realm of practical possibility, especially in the present environment
emerging in advanced economies of reversing several recent regulations in a
sort of desperate drive to go back to the old normal that led the world into
crisis.

Macroprudential policy as response to systemic risk
Coming back to the field of practical macroprudential policy, let me make
some remarks about the activity in the euro area in this domain as well some
references to papers on this conference. I will do this under the cover of
the six principles of macroprudential policy that I enumerated in last year’s
conference. [25]
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The first principle is that macroprudential policy should be pre-emptive and
strongly counter-cyclical. Indeed, since November 2014, when the ECB has been
granted macroprudential responsibilities and competence to top-up the
measures taken by national authorities, more than 100 decisions of
macroprudential measures have been taken. In the area of capital buffers,
these include decisions to identify global and domestic systemically
important financial institutions; decisions to calibrate the systemic risk
buffer and countercyclical capital buffers, sectoral capital requirements for
real estate and housing and use of the Loan-To-Value (LTV) and Debt-To-Income
(DTI) type of measures.

Second, the concept of the financial cycle is crucial for the rationale of
macroprudential policy, as it justifies targeted policy intervention already
early in the cycle. A time-varying dimension is at the very heart of policy
making which implies that capital and liquidity requirements should be
adjustable over the cycle. In the first session, the papers by Enrique
Mendoza and Jean-Charles Rochet, helps us understand the best ways to deal
with systemic risk.

Third, the real estate component is of paramount importance in the financial
cycle, and instruments on the borrower-side such as LTV or debt-(service-)to-
income (D(S)TI) ratios pertain to the macroprudential policy toolkit to
influence the demand for credit and raise household as well as bank
resilience. Overall, nine euro area countries have currently activated either
LTV or LTI/DTI type of measures.[26] In addition, some countries have adjusted
risk weights to counter real estate risks from a macroprudential perspective.
The ECB Governing Council has called for the implementation of legislative
frameworks for borrower-based measures in all euro area countries to complete
the macroprudential toolkit for the real estate sector. The ongoing review of
the macroprudential framework in the EU provides an excellent opportunity to
make these tools available to macroprudential authorities of all EU
countries.

Fourth, stress tests of the banking and financial system must not be limited
to microprudential supervision but need to be embedded in a macro-financial
environment and take a macroprudential dimension. This afternoon, Mathew
Pritsker, Mark Flood and Jérôme Henry will talk about the latest advancements
for stress testing and how they can take into account the macroeconomic
dimension and respective feedback loops. The ECB’s new analytical tool
STAMP€, aimed at providing a macroprudential dimension to stress tests was
recently published in an e-book. [27]

Fifth, macroprudential policy is complementary to monetary policy as both
policies share the goal of macro-financial stabilisation through the forward-
looking dynamic macro-risk management. Most Central banks across Europe must
have responsibilities in both policy areas, even if they are not involved in
microprudential supervision. The papers by Michael Kiley and Jae Sim and by
Andrea Ferrero and Richard Harrison provide a good discussion of the
relationship between the two policies. On the other hand, the paper by
Caterina Mendicino and Kalin Nikolov adds default and macroprudential policy
to a DSGE type of model commonly used to analyse monetary policy.
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Sixth, macroprudential policy should reach beyond the banking sector and
encompass market-based finance institutions and products in order to overcome
the boundary problem that Charles Goodhart, whom I thank again for his
participation in our Conference, referred to at the beginning of the
crisis.[28] Leaving market-based finance outside of the macroprudential
perimeter would not only leave the door wide open for the transfer of credit
intermediation outside the banking perimeter, but we would also close an eye
on the inherent liquidity and leverage risks of securities finance
transactions and asset management.

Major and concerted efforts at all levels of regulation are needed. I very
much welcome the release of the Policy Recommendations by the Financial
Stability Board (FSB) to address structural vulnerabilities arising from
asset management activities. They cover liquidity mismatch between fund
investments and redemption terms, operational risk, securities lending
activities and leverage reporting by investment funds, including synthetic
leverage built up usually with OTC derivatives. Leverage requirements for
investment funds, already partially introduced in Europe, represent an
important point. The aim should be to extend leverage ratio requirements to a
broader set of financial institutions and to account for the risks posed by
synthetic leverage from the use of derivatives as recently proposed in Dirk
Schoenmaker et al.[29]

This leaves me with the aspect of implementing regulation and the design of
the institutional framework. This last point is covered by Paul Tucker in his
keynote address, whom I thank again for having accepted to participate in our
conference.

Concluding remarks
Let me conclude.

Much has been done on the regulatory and the macroprudential policy side in
order to make the financial system safer. However, as credit intermediation
and liquidity creation extends to the non-bank sector, it is important to
expand our regulatory and policy efforts to the shadow banking sector.
Moreover, the boundary problem should be addressed by increasing the coverage
of macroprudential measures to the non-bank sector and by focusing the design
of policy measures to activity rather than institution-based instruments.
Finally, we need to build new statistical data to account for quasi money
type of instruments and for risk transfers via derivatives.

I am very much looking forward to the contributions at this second edition of
our annual conference and wish you all very productive debates over these two
days.

Thank you for your attention.

Speech text has been updated on 11 May 2017 to include a dropped word.
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Peter Praet: Interview with Peter
Praet for Trends/Tendances

Interview with Peter Praet, Member of the Executive
Board of the ECB, conducted by Daan Killemaes and
Jasper Vekeman on 4 May 2017 and published on 11
May 2017
So let’s kick off straight away with the topic of the moment: the risk of
deflation has subsided, the economy is recovering, political risk is on the
wane… Isn’t it time…?

Peter Praet: (interrupts) “Yes, political risks are diminishing, yet policy
uncertainties still persist – Brexit, for example. We’ve seen how
negotiations can swing very fast from one side to the other. And as far as
the economy is concerned, there’s still a wide array of risks. They’re moving
towards a more balanced configuration, but are still tilted to the downside.

For the first time in many years, we’re seeing a synchronised recovery of the
world economy. But two key points deserve mentioning here. The first is that
the euro area recovery is not yet sustainable without support from our
monetary policy. In addition to monetary support of the recovery, structural
reforms are necessary for sustainable growth over the medium to long term.

The second point is that confidence indicators, the soft data, tend to be
stronger than the hard figures. To accurately assess the level of monetary
support that is still needed, it’s important to have a confirmation of
confidence indicators in hard data.”

Given this uncertainty, do you think it’s too early to start reducing policy
support?

Praet: “Let me start with the good news, and that is that our monetary policy
is working. Am I being too triumphalist? That’s a matter for discussion, but
our policy has undeniably played a key role in avoiding deflation and
supporting the economy. And for the first time in many years, growth is now
being driven primarily by domestic demand, and in particular private
consumption. So the argument that our policy is leading people to hoard their
money is unfounded. And the argument that people are actually saving more due
to negative real interest rates doesn’t hold either.”

So why the caution about which policy direction to follow?

Praet: “The last time we tightened our policy was 2011. After a long period
of accommodative policy such as the one we have today, any change in the
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policy stance must be prepared carefully and implemented very gradually. And
such a change must also be supported by sufficient evidence that growth is
translating into a path of sustained adjustment in inflation towards below,
but close to 2%.”

So you’re not yet seeing a sustained rise in inflation?

Praet: “Inflation has recently been quite volatile. We’ve always maintained
that we should look through short-term volatility. That’s why what counts
most now is underlying inflation, for example core inflation (inflation
excluding the more volatile elements, such as energy, Ed.). And that’s still
on the weak side. In recent months we’ve seen producer prices rising
worldwide, and now even in Europe somewhat. In the past, the pass-through
from producer prices to consumer prices for non-energy industrial goods, an
important component of core inflation, typically took one to two years. We’ll
have to wait and see how fast it will go this time.

We are also looking at prices in the services sector, which are to a large
degree determined by wages. In the past, we have sometimes overestimated wage
inflation, as we failed to properly factor in people who gave up on the job
market or those forced to accept part-time rather than full-time jobs. But we
now have a better picture of underutilisation in the economy, which is
greater than the official unemployment figures would have us believe.

Recently, the gap between that broadly defined unemployment and the
traditional measure has begun to narrow. That suggests people are returning
to the job market. Over the next couple of years the pressure on wages should
start to feed into inflation. Things are evolving in the right direction.
We’re not trapped in a low inflation environment.”

You’re happy that inflation is returning?

Praet: “We currently have increased confidence in the path of inflation that
we have outlined in our forecasts. But before we can start scaling back our
policy, even gradually, we’d like to see further confirmation. We believe
that the output gap (the gap between potential production and real
production, Ed.) will have closed by 2019, and that price pressure will
follow as a result.

However, for the time being, economic developments are still dependent on
very favourable financing conditions, for which monetary policy plays a very
important role. But there are other factors too. Financial conditions also
depend on international factors, in particular on potential spillovers from
the United States.”

You are waiting for greater clarity, but in the meantime there is growing
criticism. The banking sector in particular is grumbling about negative
interest rates.

Praet: “That’s true, but their criticism is often excessive. The banks don’t
have it easy and their profits are under pressure, but that’s not only due to
negative rates. There was too little consolidation post crisis, for instance.



So there is now a great deal of competition in the banking sector. However,
we observe that this situation does not prevent banks from letting their
clients benefit from easy financing conditions, including access to cheap
long-term central bank credit (TLTROs). So right now we are satisfied with
the impact of our policy. Surveys of SMEs for example show that they’re no
longer particularly worried about access to credit. And that suggests that
lending is no longer holding back growth.”

As long as interest rates are negative, this will fuel criticism. Not least
because the concept of ‘negative rates’ is so difficult to grasp. Could that
be an argument for hiking rates before scaling back your bond-buying
programme?

Praet: “The negative deposit rate is part of a complex package of
interrelated measures. If one element changes, this can have an immediate
effect on all interest rate levels. Suppose you keep buying bonds, which
pushes down long-term rates, while raising short-term rates, which changes
the expectations for all future interest rates. You then exert two opposing
forces on long-term rates, ultimately partially negating the effect of the
bond-buying programme by raising short-term rates.

Look, there is a very strong chain of logic behind the decision to first
scale back Quantitative Easing (QE, the bond-buying programme, Ed.), raising
the term premium included in long-term rates, and only then hiking short-term
rates. We have to scale back our policy in an orderly fashion if we don’t
want to undo the benefits of what we’ve been doing for the past few years.”

Why does this sequence cause so much discussion if it’s so obvious?

Praet: “Some bankers assert that an increase in the deposit rate would
actually constitute a loosening of our policy, as banks would then give more
credit. But as I said, lending levels are already developing well.

No one likes the current environment. Not even me – I’d love to see higher
growth and investment and more structural reforms. But that’s just not the
way things are right now. We will of course re-analyse the situation in June.
It’s difficult to pinpoint when to start scaling down our stimulus. We first
need assurance that inflation is on a sustainable path. But we need to be
patient. The economy is normalising.

But it is a slow process and there are still downside risks.”

What is your message to savers, as they have the feeling that they’ve already
been paying for the crisis for years?

Praet: “I’m a saver too but we should not forget that the crisis has cost
many people their jobs. Without our monetary policy, we would have been stuck
in a deep economic depression. One also has to consider that low interest
rates have made debt servicing easier, in particular on mortgages. In a
number of countries like Belgium these gains are larger than the losses on
savings accounts.”

That’s of little comfort to savers, who are losing purchasing power due to



inflation and zero interest rates.

Praet: “That’s true for a certain category of savers. And in absolute terms,
this group is a large one. I have in mind pensioners who are not especially
wealthy but have some savings, and that have been living partly on the income
from their savings. Not everyone is in a position to diversify into equities.
Low interest rates are also an important issue for pension funds and life
insurers, but it doesn’t make a decisive case for pursuing the wrong monetary
policy.”

So they’re collateral damage, as it were?

Praet: “Well, all monetary policy entails certain redistribution effects. Had
the ECB not acted, the distributional effects would have been much worse. We
have our mandate and that is price stability. And where there are major
redistribution effects, we have governments to even that out. It would be a
major mistake to conduct monetary policy based on considerations other than
price stability. Then you might as well place the central bank within the
Finance Ministry. And I doubt that even they would like that idea. It remains
essential to keep monetary policy separate from the government.”

But you might also make a mistake and turn off the money flow too late?

Praet: “I think there is a major difference in the sort of mistake you could
make these days. If you react late, you risk some inflationary pressures, as
the economy turns out to be stronger than you thought. This risk is deemed to
be limited given the degree of slack we are still seeing in the euro area. On
the other hand, scaling back too early could jeopardise the recovery and the
convergence of inflation towards our objective”

Is that the discussion that ECB President Mario Draghi referred to in his
most recent press conference?

Praet: “No, that debate primarily concerned upside and downside risks for
growth. Are they balanced or not? The assessment of the balance of risks
plays a very important signalling function. The Governing Council signalled
that risks are increasingly balanced, but still tilted to the downside. We
will of course be re-evaluating the situation in the following meetings.”

We see that Draghi sometimes changes half a sentence, and on other occasions
alludes to the lower risks. Is he trying to massage the markets?

Praet: “It’s not a matter of massaging the markets, it’s more a question of
careful communication.”

Do you look forward to the day when your every word is no longer dissected?

Praet: “Well, I’ll still have to wait two more years for that, until I
retire. A Belgian banker once told me, when I was working with the Generale
Bank: ‘I had a great deal to tell, but nothing to say. Now I have a lot to
say, but may tell little. Once I retire, I guess I’ll have nothing left to
say and nothing left to tell’.”



Text box
Bond-buying has increased the central banks’ balance sheets dramatically.
Will they ever shrink back to pre-crisis levels?

“It’s still too early to say. There are many aspects to this issue, which is
a matter of discussion in the Federal Reserve. This is also uncharted
territory. What if you stop reinvesting in bonds when they reach maturity?
What effect would that have on the normalisation of interest rates? Would
that process then speed up? It’s not a simple matter at all. Everything in
monetary policy is interlinked. Every time you change direction, you set a
chain of events in motion.

Another aspect, which relates more to the functioning of financial markets,
is the balance between the supply and demand for safe assets. A general trend
has been a decline in the supply of safe assets: corporate bonds with the
highest credit scores have almost disappeared; some countries have lost their
AAA-rating. On the other hand, demand remains very high. A lot of research is
being conducted into this matter. Some researchers are suggesting that
central bank balance sheets should remain permanently higher, to use their
reserves to reduce the gap between supply and demand.”

Déclaration du porte-parole sur
l’attaque contre les Nations Unies en
Centrafrique

L’attaque armée contre un convoi de la Mission onusienne en République
centrafricaine (MINUSCA) sur l’axe Rafai – Bangassou dans le sud-est du pays,
a couté la vie à quatre casques bleus et blessé 10 autres.

Cette attaque inacceptable rappelle la fragilité de la paix en RCA alors que
le pays cherche résolument à avancer vers la reconstruction de l’Etat de
droit et le relèvement économique pour sa population. 

L’Union européenne exprime ses sincères condoléances aux familles des
victimes, à la MINUSCA et aux gouvernements du Maroc et du Cambodge, et
adresse ses vœux de prompt rétablissement aux blessés. 

L’UE réitère son plein soutien aux efforts constants de la MINUSCA, en appui
aux autorités centrafricaines, dans son mandat de protection des populations
civiles et de consolidation de la paix.  Cette attaque va à l’encontre des
initiatives et des engagements pris dans le processus de dialogue en cours
entre les groupes armés et le gouvernement

La détérioration de la situation sécuritaire et humanitaire dans l’est du
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pays est extrêmement préoccupante et nécessite un effort accru et coordonné
de l’ensemble des partenaires engagés aux cotes du gouvernement
centrafricain.  

Les auteurs de cette attaque doivent être identifiés et jugés dans les plus
brefs délais. Il est urgent de lutter contre l’impunité et l’UE réitère son
plein soutien au Président Touadéra dans son engagement pour la stabilité et
la reconstruction du pays. 

The political compromise on the
implementation of the Marrakesh Treaty
will give a better access to books for
blind and other disabled people

The negotiators of the European Parliament, the Council and the Commission
have reached tonight a compromise on draft legislation to implement the
Marrakesh Treaty in the European Union. The objective of the proposals, made
by the Commission as part of the ongoing modernisation of the EU copyright
law, is to facilitate access to published works for persons who are blind,
have other visual impairments or are otherwise print disabled. The deal will
be now subject to the formal approval by the two EU co-legislators.

Following the political compromise, Vice-President for the Digital Single
Market Andrus Ansip said: “ I am delighted that EU copyright rules will now
be adapted to allow visually impaired and people with reading disabilities to
access a wider range of reading material in the EU and in third countries
that they can use for their education, work and entertainment. I am
particularly pleased that our Digital Single Market strategy creates more
social inclusion. And I am also confident that this compromise today will
pave the way for a rapid ratification of the Marrakesh treaty by the EU”.

The adoption of the compromise between the EU institutions comes eight months
after the Commission tabled the legislative proposals in September 2016, as
part of the copyright proposals to modernise the EU copyright law and help
create a truly functioning Digital Single Market. The deal will allow the
implementation of the Marrakesh Treaty into EU law by introducing a
mandatory, harmonised EU exception to copyright rules which will allow the
making and dissemination, including across borders, within the EU and with
third countries parties of the Marrakesh Treaty, of special formats of print
material for people with print disabilities, such as braille or daisy.

Thanks to these new rules, people who are blind, visually impaired, or
otherwise print disabled within the European Union and from other countries
will now be able to access more books and other print material in accessible
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formats, including adapted audio books and e-books, from across the European
Union and the rest of the world.

Background

Tonight’s political compromise is another achievement under the Digital
Single Market strategy. The Marrakesh Treaty to Facilitate Access to
Published Works for Persons Who Are Blind, Visually Impaired or Otherwise
Print Disabled was adopted at the World Intellectual Property Organisation
(WIPO) in 2013. It provides for the cross-border exchange of copies under
exceptions and limitations to copyright. It is considered an important
instrument to fight the ‘book famine’. It is estimated that only one to seven
percent of books are available in accessible format across the world.

The compromised text agreed tonight by the EU negotiators must now be
formally confirmed by the European Parliament and the Council.

The EU signed the Marrakesh Treaty in April 2014. In February this year, the
Court confirmed the Commission’s view, that EU has exclusive competence for
the ratification of the Marrakesh Treaty.

For More Information

Press release Commission proposes modern EU copyright rules for European
culture to flourish and circulate

Q&A modernisation of EU copyright rules

Vice-President Ansip’s statement on the European Court of Justice ruling on
the ratification of the Marrakesh Treaty

Opening remarks of First Vice-
President Frans Timmermans and Vice-
President Jyrki Katainen on the
Reflection Paper on Harnessing
Globalisation

First Vice-President Timmermans

It’s my pleasure to be here with Jyrki to talk to you about globalisation.

We are in the middle of tectonic changes as we now see the effects of the 4th

industrial revolution and people are feeling the brunt of these global
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shifts. It’s very important that we have a debate on how to harness
globalisation now, because it will challenge us even more in 2025.

There is no protection in protectionism. But there is isolation in
isolationism. And who is isolated will be left behind. Who is left behind
will miss out on many opportunities and will suffer for it.

Globalisation carries many benefits and is good for the European economy
overall, but this means little to our citizens if the benefits are not shared
fairly and evenly.

We want a fair and rules-based global economic development that protects
European businesses. And we want Europe to lead in rewriting the global
rulebook in line with our own values, interests, and standards. New
circumstances – new challenges – new rules.

We must rewrite it so that globalisation works for all Europeans, so that
free trade becomes fair trade: transparent, equitable and sustainable. 

A global rule book of course needs effective multilateral institutions and
fair dispute settlement. We look forward to discussing this in the upcoming
G7 and G20 meetings.

We will require that all EU trade agreements include tax cooperation sections
as well as binding social and environmental clauses, by lowering tariffs on
clean goods and services as a matter of priority, and by introducing trade
sanctions in case of violation of social and environmental clauses.

At home we must look seriously at a fairer redistribution of the benefits of
globalisation, help our people to become more resilient through lifelong
learning and better skills, and build robust social policies and safety nets.

This is absolutely essential to guarantee the social cohesion and solidarity
this Union and all its Member States are based upon.

All of these tools can contribute to a fairer redistribution of wealth, but
not all of these tools are in the hands of the EU, let alone the Commission.

All levels of government – EU, Member State, regional, and local – have a
responsibility to make our societies and economies successful, resilient,
healthy and innovative.  The EU Semester and strong enforcement of our rules
should also play an important role in this respect.

This reflection paper is not a trade policy paper; it is the beginning of a
debate on how we will protect and provide for our planet and for our people.

Harnessing globalisation; shaping the world for the better; promoting values
and high standards outside Europe; protecting our citizens from unfair
practices; making our societies resilient and our economies more competitive.

This is who we are; this is what we believe in; this is how I truly believe
we serve Europe’s citizens.



 

Vice-President Katainen

First, globalisation is not, and it doesn’t have to be, a zero-sum game. It
can be a plus-sum game.

This is dependent on three issues. First, how well the EU can influence the
direction of globalisation, how well we can shape globalisation.

Second, how well we manage to bring our forces together in order to help
poorer parts of the world to get better economic growth, more inclusive
growth, for instance.

Thirdly, how well our Member States can address the negative side-effects of
global openness. How well our Member States can strengthen the resilience of
societies, especially the resilience of individuals.

When looking at these three elements, shaping or harnessing globalisation
means that the EU has power to write the rulebook of globalisation. When we
talk about rules-based trade, it is in our hands to negotiate fair trade
deals. When creating international investment courts, for instance, it is in
our hands to influence this. When fighting against tax avoidance, or when
strengthening financial stability, it is in our hands to influence
globalisation. When looking at the position of the poorer parts of the world,
again, if we put our forces together, we can influence the development in
African countries. We can help to address the root causes of migration.

Finally, when looking at the strengthening of the resilience of our people
and citizens, all the power is already in the hands of Member States,
governments and national parliaments. They are the ones responsible for the
quality of education for instance, the quality of teacher training and the
modernisation of social security structures.

Globalisation by definition is not a source of inequality if we manage to
address the root causes, and make it work in a fair manner. The truth is that
over the last decade, real incomes of middle class households in the EU and
other advanced economies have, for the most part, stagnated even as the
economy has grown overall. This is an issue which we have to face as a fact.
It is also an issue which we have to address in order to make the future more
fair. At the same time, if we are looking at the chart presented in the
communication, it shows that the more open countries are in terms of
international trade, the more equal they are. So, there are contradicting
facts which shows that global openness and openness to international trade
are not the primary sources of inequality. Quite the contrary, in fact.

We have to manage to make globalisation fair. In many peoples’ vocabulary,
globalisation means growing inequality. Many people are using the dichotomy
that there will be more winners and more losers as a result of globalisation.
This can be the case if we don’t address difficulties. It is not
globalisation itself which leads to this development. We can influence it by,
for instance, redistributing the wealth generated by global trade, to the



people by strengthening education and creating better social security
structures which are more suitable to the modern world.

We try to provide some examples of globalisation in this paper. If you look
at the country I know best, Mercedes-Benz started a car manufacturing site in
a country considered to be a high-cost country because robots made the work
more efficient. If you look at the specific city, it has the most robots per-
capita and the most vacancies per-inhabitant in the country. So, modern
technologies, for instance robots and digitalisation, can repatriate some
manufacturing which we have lost. Globalisation is working in two directions.

We have lots of examples in other Member States where factories have been
closed down and many people have lost their jobs, but thanks to the policies
of public authorities and the active participation of social partners, many
people have already found a new job after factory closures.

The basic message of our paper is that you can and you must influence the
future of globalisation and we cannot protect ourselves through
protectionism.


